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Plain language summary

Health inequalities are unfair differences in health across different groups of the population. In the 
United Kingdom, the health inequality gap in life expectancy between the richest and poorest is 

increasing and is caused mostly by differences in long-term conditions like cancer and cardiovascular 
disease and respiratory conditions, such as chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. Partly National 
Health Service inequalities arise in delays in seeing a doctor and care provided through doctors’ surgery, 
such as delays in getting tests.

This study explored how general practice services can increase or decrease inequalities in cancer, 
cardiovascular disease, diabetes and chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, under what circumstances 
and for whom. It also produced guidance for general practice, both local general practices and the wider 
general practice system, to reduce inequalities.

We reviewed existing studies using a realist methodology. This methodology helps us understand the 
different contexts in which interventions work or not.

We found that inequalities in general practice result from complex processes across different areas. 
These include funding and workforce, perceptions about health and disease among patients and 
healthcare staff, everyday procedures involved in care delivery, and relationships among individuals and 
communities. To reduce inequalities in general practice, action should be taken in all these areas and 
services need to be connected (i.e. linked and coordinated across the sector), intersectional (i.e. 
accounting for the fact that people’s experience is affected by many of their characteristics like their 
gender and socio-economic position), flexible (i.e. meeting patients’ different needs and preferences), 
inclusive (i.e. not excluding people because of who they are) and community-centred (i.e. working with 
the people who will receive care when designing and providing it).

There is no one single intervention that will make general practice more equitable, rather it requires 
long-term organisational change based on these principles.
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